- ⁶ Joseph H. Spurrier, *The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints in the Hawaiian Islands* (Honolulu: Hawai'i Honolulu Mission of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints, 1978), p. 17.
- ⁷ R. Lanier Britsch, Unto the Islands of the Sea: A History of the Latter-Day Saints in the Pacific (Salt Lake City: Deseret, 1986), p. 129.
- ⁸ *Ibid*, p. 142.
- Margaret Comfort Bock, "The Church in the Hawaiian Islands," thesis (University of Hawai`i, 1941), p. 89.
- ¹⁰ Britsch, op. cit., p. 150.
- Bernard Francis Pierce, "Acculturation of Samoans in the Mormon Village of Lā`ie, Territory of Hawai`i," thesis (University of Hawai`i, 1956), p. 15; Rubina Forester, "The Polynesian Cultural Center: The Realization Gone Far Beyond the Dream." Proceedings of the Seventh Annual Conference, Mormon Pacific Historical Society, 1986, p. 63; Cummings, op. cit.
- ¹² Britsch, op. cit., pp. 165-166.
- 13 Kehau Kawahigashi, "The Hukilau Festival, January 31, 1948," (unpublished manuscript, 1968), p. 1.
- ¹⁴ Britsch, op. cit., p. 161.
- 15 Kawahigashi, op. cit., pp. 3-4.
- ¹⁶ Britsch, op. cit., p. 180.
- ¹⁷ Reuben D. Law, *The Founding of the Church College of Hawai'i* (St. George, Utah: Dixie College Press, 1972), pp. 67, 69.
- Britsch, op. cit., pp. 184-186; Forester, op. cit., p. 60; Craig Ferre, "A History of the Polynesian Cultural Center's 'Night Show': 1963-1983," dissertation (Brigham Young University, 1988), pp. 25-29.

- ¹⁹ Forester, op. cit., pp. 64-65.
- ²⁰ Ferre, op. cit., p. 44.
- ²¹ *Ibid*, pp. 33-34.
- Max E. Stanton, "The Polynesian Cultural Center: A Multi-Ethnic Model of Seven Pacific Cultures." In Valene L. Smith, ed., Hosts and Guests: The Anthropology of Tourism. 2nd ed. (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1989), p. 248; Britsch, op. cit., pp. 186-189.
- 23 _____, "Where Do All the Natives Live? The Impact of Tourism in Koolauloa District of O`ahu, Hawai`i," (Paper presented at the International Tourist Symposium, Atlantic City, New Jersey, 1982), p. 5.
- ²⁴ ____, "The Polynesian Cultural Center...," op. cit., p. 248.
- ²⁵ O'Brien, op. cit., p. 73.
- ²⁶ Forester, op. cit., p. 61.
- ²⁷ O'Brien, op. cit., p. 77.
- ²⁸ Ferre, op. cit., p. 111.
- ²⁹ Ferre, op. cit., pp. 2. 75.
- ³⁰ Ferre, op. cit., pp. 74. 89, 99.

Terry Webb is the Library Director at Kapi`olani Community College in Honolulu, Hawai`i. From 1984 to 1988, he as an Associate Professor of Library Science and Librarian at Brigham Young University-Hawai`i Campus.

An earlier version of this article appeared in Hawaiian Journal of History, vol. 27, 1993.

Spencer Leineweber

Plantation Housing in Hawai'i

The cultivation of sugar changed the face of Hawai'i. Sugar cane, which originally arrived in Hawai'i in Polynesian voyaging canoes, eventually became Hawai'i's most successful agricultural product. Sugar changed the economic patterns, land ownership, and the demographics of the islands. By the turn of the 20th century, sugar was grown by large companies, mostly aligned with American interests. Much of the land fell into the control of foreigners after the mahele of 1848, when the crown lands were divided. As a highly labor intensive crop, the cultivation of sugar—coupled with pineapple production by the beginning of the 20th century—required the importation of over 400,000 workers in a 50-year period. These patterns can still be seen today in the continued development of planned communities often under corporate sponsorship, and a population that is primarily Asian in background.

Many pockets of plantation communities still exist, primarily in the agricultural areas. Some of these contain excellent examples of the housing built for sugar workers; a number of which were the result of a major program of the Hawai'i Sugar Planters' Association (HSPA). The HSPA was formed in 1895 to support the technical and agricultural requirements of the booming sugar industry. Partially as a result of several strikes by workers a standard set of housing plans was developed by HSPA beginning in 1919. By the mid-1930s, a number of individual companies had developed their own plans in addition to those of the HSPA, all with the intention of improving the overall living conditions of workers. Although many of the plantations in Hawai'i are no longer producing sugar, the housing specifically developed for the

36 **CRM** № 8—1998



Barbershop and Okinawan House at Hawai`i's Plantation Village. Photo by Augie Salbosa.

immigrant workers still remains in many clusters of plantation camps. However, hundreds of such structures are now under threat, as agribusinesses increasingly divest themselves of their holdings and company housing is privatized. Efforts to preserve what remains are becoming increasingly critical.

Over the last 10 years, there have been a number of innovative approaches to re-use of these significant remnants of small-scale buildings of both the sugar and pineapple industries. A small village on Kaua`i has been restored to house employees. On O`ahu, a large concentration of nearly 300 individual houses is being renovated for affordable housing. Also on O`ahu, a living history museum has been created using restored and replicated structures. Each of these efforts to preserve the plantation era architecture has supported a step toward the recognition and interpretation of the culture and society of the plantation era. Each is significant in its own way.

The first large scale effort to maintain plantation houses for continued use was initiated by Grove Farm Museum on the island of Kaua'i. The workers' camp, which lines the edge of the historic plantation homestead, was restored in the 1980s as an essential element in preserving the story of the Wilcox family, who were important in the early history of sugar on the island of Kaua'i. Although one house is used as a living history exhibit because of its proximity to the main museum structure, the other houses are still lived in by the workers. Nevertheless, these properties too are tied to the mission of the Grove Farm Museum, an educational institution devoted to the interpretation of both the Wilcox family and plantation life in the Hawaiian islands. The scale and ambiance of this original community aids the interpretation of the museum and protects it from encroaching development. Following further threats to resources of this kind, guidelines for the rehabilitation of Kaua`i's

plantation housing stock were developed in 1988 based directly on the experience of the renovation work at the Grove Farm camp. These were printed by the Community Housing Resource Board of Kaua`i for distribution throughout the islands and have done much to inform individual owners of what is significant about their homes and how to maintain them.

The 'Ewa Village project on O'ahu presented a different level of intervention and interpretation. `Ewa was an entire company town planned, constructed, and maintained by 'Ewa Sugar Company to house more than a thousand workers. Although half of the camps in 'Ewa Village have been demolished in the last 10 years, three of the major housing clusters still remain in this central O'ahu community. When 600 acres of land were condemned as a part of a new master planned community, nearly 300 homes became the property of the City and County of Honolulu. A non-profit development corporation comprised of leaders in the preservation community and representatives of the land owners was selected to act as the general contractor for the restoration of the houses. The project, for the initial village of approximately 150 houses, was to be completed in 1996. The work has been under the direction of Executive Director Doug Davich, a preservation contractor.

The aim of the other rehabilitation projects within the 'Ewa Village scheme is to allow for the continued existence of the cohesive 'Ewa community; to assure this, a complex program of subsidized finance and resale has been introduced to allow the sugar workers to gain ownership of their own homes. Multiple funding sources from federal and city loan programs have made the projects a reality. Nearly 50 men in carpentry, plumbing, and electrical crews are working to complete all of the restoration work by late 1998. As homes are repaired, they are sold back to the existing tenants or other families from the original community. Restrictive covenants protect the area from future incompatible development.

In the area of education, a private organization has taken the initiative to "tell the plantation story." Also on O`ahu, Hawai`i's Plantation Village is also a concentration of plantation homes on the site of a former rice plantation, adjacent, however, to one of the largest sugar mills as well. Operated as a living history museum, this education facility is devoted to telling the story of Hawai`i's immigrant plantation workers through, in part, a presentation of their housing. The physical context of the museum was developed after extensive research of plantation housing on all the islands. The development of the museum involved restoration of two National Register properties on the site, the Inari Shrine and the Chinese cook-house. It

CRM № 8—1998



Worker's Cottage at Grove Farm Museum. Photo by William Chapman.

also included construction of replica buildings and preservation of existing taro fields. The decision to replicate buildings rather than move original threatened properties to the site was a carefully considered choice. The Design and Development Committee members felt that to wrest historic properties from their original context would not be a good preservation alternative and would set a bad precedent.

With the cooperation of local ethnic and civic organizations, each major group is represented by a prototypical house, outbuildings, and demonstration gardens. Original construction techniques—techniques that evolved during several periods in plantation history—were carefully preserved or demonstrated in each of the 31 wood buildings, grouped into what appears as a cohesive village community.

In order to construct the Plantation Village, extensive research of plantation architecture was undertaken at libraries, archives, museums, and sugar companies to determine the development of plantation architecture over time. Hundreds of hours were spent examining microfilm records or covered in protective suits—centipedes are a signif-

icant hazard on abandoned plantation building sites—to study the framing of early plantation structures. The buildings serve as a physical record of the range of architectural types, construction materials, and techniques used in the plantation camps. The development of "single wall construction," in which only the exterior sheathing boards are used in bearing to support the roof, can be clearly traced in the structures of the village.

These three projects only touch upon the demands still fac-

ing those concerned with the preservation of the plantation housing legacy. Thousands of plantation houses in many areas once devoted to sugar still exist. On the Hamakua coastline of the Big Island of Hawai`i, where sugar production has recently ended, literally hundreds of houses are under direct and immediate threat. The Hamakua coastline in particular is a remarkably scenic area and the temptation to convert the area to resort development is extremely high. Since the area is economically depressed due to the lack of agricultural production, the future of these communities is even more fragile. It would be unfortunate, however, if the main examples of plantation housing were to be found only in a few protected communities and museums.

The negative impact of the demise of sugar is not easy to resolve. Although sensitive zoning and creative economic supports are part of the solution, it appears that sugar, even in its demise, will change the face of Hawai'i once again.

References

County of Kaua'i Historic Resources Inventory and Management Plan. Spencer Mason Architects, June 1988. Prepared for the County of Kaua'i Planning Department.

Specifications for Hawai`i's Plantation Village, 94-695 Waipahu Street, Waipahu, Hawai`i 96797, TMK: 9-4-010:04. Spencer Mason Architects, October 15, 1990.

Spencer Leineweber, FAIA, is an Associate Professor in the School of Architecture at the University of Hawai'i at Mānoa, and also President of Spencer Architects in Honolulu. She has won numerous awards, both for her teaching and her restoration and design projects. Most recently, she received a National Honor Award from the American Institute of Architects for her work on Hawai'i's Plantation Village in Waipahu, on the island of O'ahu.





38 **CRM** № 8—1998